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Retired Buffalo Police Officer Saved Lives in Mass Shooting 

Aaron Salter, Jr. Awarded Medal of Honor 

A typical Saturday afternoon at a local Tops Markets in Buffalo found retired Buffalo PD Officer Aaron 

Salter, Jr. working at the grocery store as an armed security officer on Saturday, May 14. At about 2:28 

PM Salter was helping a customer in the store’s parking lot when everything changed. An armed gunman 

clad in body armor, a ballistic helmet and an assault rifle exited his car and 

immediately began firing. The shooter was live-streaming his movements 

with a Go Pro camera mounted on his helmet.  

In the parking lot the assailant shot four people, killing three. Buffalo 

Police Commissioner Joseph Gramaglia told Chiefly Speaking, “Aaron 

was in a complete defensive position, (he) ran back inside the store with 

the gunman continuing to fire at Aaron through the front window. As 

Aaron made it inside, he ran along the front cash registers in the store and 

was able to take a position of cover, prepared to engage the assailant. As 

the suspect came in, still firing, Aaron started firing at him.” 

Now inside the front of the store, the suspect shot two more women, while 

he and Salter exchanged gunfire. Commissioner Gramaglia said that the 

shooter then tucked himself in behind a display of soda bottles and completed 

a tactical reload. “He came out and started firing on Aaron again while Aaron continued firing at him.” 

The Commissioner said that Aaron’s return fire did not appear to slow down the shooter. “It made no 

difference to him that he was being fired at,” said Gramaglia. “The guy kept advancing on Aaron, and 

unfortunately, that’s when Aaron was shot and killed.”  

Gramaglia said that Salter’s gunfire drew the attention of the shooter which resulted in 

extra time for potential victims to seek out cover or escape. “Had this guy came in 

without resistance or obstruction, he would have continued advancing right on, and 

Lt. Aaron W. Salter, Jr. 

Buffalo PD/Ret. 

Continued on page 6 
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       FROM THE PRESIDENT 

  CHIEF TIMOTHY PARISI 
    

Courage Under Fire—A Hero in Buffalo 

The month of May 2022 will never be forgotten. Tragedies in Buffalo, New York and Uvalde, Texas 

shocked our nation. The investigations of each of these incidents will certainly take some time, but there 

are certain things we do know. For those of us in law enforcement, and as our retired members can attest – 

you never stop being a cop. The heroic actions of Retired Buffalo Police Officer Aaron Salter, Jr. are a 

testament to that – he saved lives. While providing security at the Tops Market in Buffalo, Salter observed 

the assailant firing at customers and set out to engage him. Buffalo Police Commissioner Joseph Gramaglia 

said that Salter’s actions allowed others in the line of fire to seek 

cover. At the funeral services last week, Salter was 

posthumously promoted to the rank of Lieutenant, and awarded 

with the Buffalo PD’s distinguished Medal of Honor.  

In the aftermath of the Buffalo rampage there has been a lot of 

discussion about the Red Flag Law. I mention this only to 

provide an awareness about the process and resources for 

Extreme Risk Protection Orders here in New York State. The 

statute provides a civil process under Section 6341 of the Civil 

Practice Law and Rules for a petitioner who can be a police 

officer, district attorney, family/household member of the 

respondent, or principal of a school attended or formerly 

attended (within preceding six months) by the respondent. 

Forms are available online through the New York State Office 

of Court Administration. 

There will likely be more facts uncovered as both of these tragic events are more fully investigated. But for 

now, we mourn the loss of the victims and offer our support to their friends, families, and to all of the first 

responders who are also wrestling with the trauma of this carnage. On behalf of the New York State 

Association of Chiefs of Police, we offer to you our prayers and support. 

https://ww2.nycourts.gov/erpo
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       FROM THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR 

  CHIEF/RET. PATRICK PHELAN 

Rochester’s Police Accountability Board  

Hits Roadblock 
  

You may recall the previous article on the police accountability board in Rochester, NY 

with the five-million-dollar budget and 50 full time public employees. With the executive 

director and deputy chiefs in place, the board has run into a snag. The board’s Executive 

Director, Connor Dwyer-Reynolds, has been placed on administrative leave after sexual 

harassment complaints were made against him.  In a 

stunning bit of irony, the board that exists to provide 

transparency in the process of complaints against the 

police has refused to comment any further on the 

complaints about its executive director. The PAB only 

released a statement saying "As a matter of policy, the 

City of Rochester – including the Police Accountability 

Board – does not discuss ongoing employee-related 

complaints or investigations. It is important that these 

matters are fully vetted to ensure a fair and complete 

understanding of all relevant information and to be 

certain that employee confidentiality and trust are not 

compromised.” 

Since Dwyer- Reynolds was placed on leave, the 

Rochester City Council has enacted a hiring and 

spending freeze for the PAB.  Reports state that the spending freeze was in reaction to the 

PAB placing an order for $250,000.00 worth of office furniture, despite renting furnished 

office space at above market pricing from the local newspaper.  Also in question is the 

purchase of two new Chevy Suburban’s for the PAB.  The Rochester City Council voted 

to hire outside counsel to investigate the complaints, establish a “select committee” on the 

PAB, and enact a hiring freeze. Tarin Greenidge of the law firm Constangy, Brooks, 

Smith, & Prophete was hired to investigate the complaints and present finding to the city 

(Continued on page 4) 
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council. The personnel complaints and questionable purchases 

have brought everything to a halt at the PAB, except of course 

the paychecks for those already hired. And the PAB has yet to 

receive a single complaint. 

 

At a recent Rochester City Council meeting it was disclosed that 

the city council approved a $285,000 contract for case 

management software for the PAB with the expectation that the 

board would begin taking complaints in April.  The board missed 

that deadline and is expected to begin receiving complaints in 

June.  The board has hired 35 of the expected 54 employees. 

However the board has missed several key metrics, it had been 

mandated to complete 125 investigations, and author 5 major 

policy proposals. The PAB has thus far completed no 

investigations and authored no policy proposals.  At the city 

council meeting there were questions from council members 

about what is actually going on at the PAB. Council member 

Willie Lightfoot asked, “I guess what I’m trying to understand, 

and I want to be clear, is what do you guys do over there? I’m 

having a hard time understanding what you do all day, because 

you’re not reviewing any cases.”  The PAB appears to be off to a 

bad start and an unknown future.                                   

(Continued from page 3) 

...the board has 

missed several key 

metrics, it had been 

mandated to complete 

125 investigations, 

and author 5 major 

policy proposals. The 

PAB has thus far 

completed no 

investigations and 

authored no policy 

proposals.  

Visit our website: www.nychiefs.org 

Recent and archived publications; NYSACOP Partners; membership directory; 

podcasts; training, and much more. 
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PERMA Law Enforcement/Corrections Injury Report - April 2022  

Activities Breakdown of the 35 Claims Submitted 

Hand to Hand - 11 (laceration, fell ill, struck, wrist pinned, fell, kicked)  

Training - 8 (DT, PT, firearms, K-9 bite, jujitsu) 

Handling Object - 6 (bench, gate, knife, needle stick, vehicle jack, door) 

Responding to Call - 2 (assaulted) 

Walking - 2 (stairs, running)   

Other - 2 (back spasms, tick bite) 

Getting In/Out of Vehicle - 1 (hand in door) 

Driving/Passenger - 1 (mva) 

Fire/EMS Assist - 1 (patient assist) 

Foot Pursuit - 1 (sprained ankle) 

 

Copyright © 2022 Public Employer Risk Management Association, Inc. 

All rights reserved. 
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there were numerous people that were at the cash registers. But because Aaron started firing on the guy, it 

caused him to turn his attention to Aaron. He wasted more rounds on Aaron missing him multiple times and he 

had to reload,” said the Commissioner adding that Aaron did place at least one of his rounds into the shooter’s 

ballistic vest. “Aaron’s actions slowed him down and for people to continue to run down the aisles to the back 

of the store. People were saved because of the actions that Aaron took,” added Gramaglia. 

After killing Salter the shooter continued his rampage through the 

store. But Buffalo Police were already enroute, arriving to the 

scene about one minute after receiving the first call. 

Commissioner Gramaglia described the alleged shooter’s actions 

as police arrived. “He was walking towards the front door, saw the 

police car pull up, changed his position, put the gun underneath 

his chin and then walked outside towards the officers where they 

were able to safely take him into custody. They were able to talk 

him into putting the gun down.” 

Gramaglia is proud of the men and women of his department, and 

particularly of the actions of a former Buffalo Police Officer – 

Aaron Salter, Jr. - lauded as a hero at funeral services held on May 

25. Salter was posthumously promoted to the rank of Lieutenant 

and was bestowed the department’s most distinguished award, the 

Medal of Honor.  

“It’s been very tough on the department. It was a lot for our 

officers to go through,” said the Commissioner. “Even more so, 

when we found out the motive it made it that much more difficult 

to see that kind of evil to come into our community from someone 

who doesn’t even live anywhere near this community and spread 

that kind of evil hate, it’s been very trying for our officers, they’ve 

had a difficult time with it.”    

Commissioner Gramaglia said that the compassion and caring that has been shown toward the community as 

well as for Buffalo Police has been remarkable. “It really showed how our community bonded together dealing 

with what an outsider brought into our city. 

(See Aaron Salter’s obituary next page) 

(Continued from page 1) 

“Aaron’s actions slowed 

him down and for people 

to continue to run down 

the aisles to the back of 

the store. People were 

saved because of the 

actions that Aaron took.”  

Police Commissioner  

Paul Gramaglia 

Buffalo, New York 



7 

 CHIEFLY SPEAKING                                          

7 

Aaron W. Salter, Jr.  1966-2022 

 

Aaron Wallace Salter, Jr. was born to the late Aaron and Carol Salter, Sr. on September 22, 1966 in Buffalo, 

NY at Children’s Hospital. Aaron went to School 78 from kindergarten to 8th grade, and maintained honor 

roll at graduation. He graduated from Hutchinson Technical High School, where he was an avid chess player 

in 1984. 

Aaron accepted Jesus Christ as his Lord and Savior as a teenager at Cold Spring Bible Chapel under Pastor 

Tillman. He was a collector of model cars and playing cards. Music was a big part of his life from his younger 

years. He played drums and bass guitar at church. He had a keen sense for music in that he could hear a piece 

of music and pick it up very quickly. 

Aaron was no stranger to hard work. As a teenager, he and his sister Cashell ran a paper route in ECMC 

together for a few years. At 16 he began his job at Tops. Over that summer of 1994 he worked with his father 

as a boiler maker apprentice. His parents opened AC Wholesale Laundry in 1986, where he continued to 

develop his work ethic. Deepening his dynamic work ethic, alongside his father he also learned how to work 

on cars and do home improvement. 

Aaron found his love for travel by motorhome by traveling with his family in the 1980s. Some of his trips 

included: California, the Grand Canyon, Denver, Colorado, Pikes Peak, Mount Rushmore, Texas, Atlanta, and 

a host of others. One of the most memorable was Disney Land. 

As a sophomore at Canisius College, he took the police exam and found out he was accepted in 1989. Aaron 

started what would be his three-decade career as a police officer in March of 1989. His police career included 

experience in community policing, Turkey Trot, Slow Roll, 9-11 Celebration Tribute in NYC, the holding 

center, Mayoral detail, bike patrol in E-District, and Traffic. Aaron was an expert marksman during his career. 

Aaron retired from policing in 2018. In retirement, Aaron worked at Tops Market in 2018, where he sacrificed 

his life for the safety and good of all, now being nationally recognized as the hero his family always knew him 

as. 

A jack of all trades, Aaron was also a substitute teacher in Buffalo Public Schools from 2007-2013. He cared 

for the students and when they struggled to do their work, he engaged them in a game of chess to help them 

learn critical thinking. Aaron also had a vending machine business. 

After graduating from Hutch Tech, he attended Canisius College where he met his wife, Kimberly Salter. 

Aaron and Kimberly got married on Christmas morning in 1988 at Midtown Bible Church by the late Pastor 

Tommy Pressley Jr. Aaron and Kimberly have three children, Latisha (William) Slaughter, Aaron Salter, III, 

and adopted daughter Tanya Salter. 

As a respected and loved family man, Aaron created countless memories for his family. He extended his love 

of travel to his wife, children and children’s friends by going on yearly trips down south and to Cedar Point. 

Beautiful memories were masterfully captured by his video recorder to be cherished by his family for years to 

(Continued on page 8) 
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IACP Releases Fact Sheet on Executive Order on Police Reform 

In response to the release of the President’s Executive Order on 

Police Reform, the IACP released guidance for its members. 

While the directive is limited to federal law enforcement 

agencies, the IACP said that it, “...sees many components of the 

order as a blueprint for future Congressional action.” 

The IACP statement continues, “Much work remains to be done, 

as this Executive Order only touches upon one element of the 

criminal justice system—policing. It represents, however, a good 

faith effort by all involved to reach accord without 

compromising any core values or issues. A broader approach to 

overall systemic issues needs to be a priority of all elected 

officials, and, just as the IACP has done from the start, we stand 

ready to work to make the entirety of our criminal justice system 

fairer and more equitable for all.” 

Click here for the IACP Policy Fact Sheet. 

come. 

Aaron’s interests included music, television, home renovations, playing pool, and video recording his 

memorable family moments. He also enjoyed drones, spades, and cars. His love for fast cars materialized in 

his beloved Hell Cat. His favorite sports teams were Notre Dame, Boston Celtics, and his beloved Buffalo 

Bills. He enjoyed bowling and was also on a league with the police department. A genius in his own right, 

Aaron went to Shark Tank to present his patented project. Aaron was also a valued resource to anyone who 

came to him for advice on various topics. All who knew him know that he loved sweet potato pie. 

Aaron leaves to continue his legacy, wife, Kimberly J. Salter, Children: Latisha (William) Slaughter, Aaron 

W. Salter, III, and Tanya Salter. Also left to uphold his memory is sister Cashell Durham (late Arriet Durham, 

Sr.), and nieces and nephew: Carol Durham, Arriet Durham, Jr., Ashley Durham, great-nieces: Camillah 

Durham, great nephew: Johnnie Gamble III, and great nieces: Malaya Bellott, Kacey Porter and Kerri Porter. 

Furthermore, he will be missed by a host of aunts, uncles, and pets, friends, and colleagues. Aaron has been 

called home to join his parents Aaron and Carol Salter, Sr., Brother-in-Law Arriet Durham, Sr., and a host of 

other loved ones in glory. 

Source: Amigone Funeral Home, Inc. 

(Continued from page 7) 

https://nysacop.memberclicks.net/assets/Executive_Order_on_Policing_IACP_Policy_Fact_Sheet.pdf
https://nysacop.memberclicks.net/assets/Executive_Order_on_Policing_IACP_Policy_Fact_Sheet.pdf
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Governor Abbott Provides Update On State’s Response, 
Ongoing Investigation On Robb Elementary School Shooting 
In Uvalde 
 
Governor Greg Abbott today provided an update on the state’s ongoing response to yesterday's shooting at 

Robb Elementary School in Uvalde. Following a briefing with federal, state, and local officials, the Governor 

was joined at the press conference by Lieutenant Governor Dan Patrick, Texas House Speaker Dade Phelan, 

Senator John Cornyn, Senator Ted Cruz, Attorney General Ken Paxton, State Senator Roland Gutierrez, State 

Representative Tracy King, Uvalde Mayor Don McLaughlin, Texas Department of Public Safety (DPS) 

Director Steve McCraw, Texas Education Agency (TEA) Commissioner Mike Morath, Uvalde Consolidated 

Independent School District Superintendent Dr. Hal Harrell, and other state and local officials.  

"All Texans have been shaken to their core in the wake of the horrific tragedy that occurred yesterday in the 

close-knit community of Uvalde," said Governor Abbott. "We must come together in support of the families of 

the innocent victims, the law enforcement officers who heroically responded, and the entire Uvalde 

community, which will be impacted by this senseless act of violence for generations to come. As the 

investigation by state and local authorities continues, it is our duty as elected officials to evaluate all possible 

means of making our schools safer to prevent future tragedies and ensure communities across the state—

whether they are underserved populations within large cities or rural areas of the state—have the mental health 

resources needed. The State of Texas continues working to better protect and serve all Texans, young and old." 

Governor Abbott implored all members of the Uvalde community – victims, families, family members, 

friends, and law enforcement – to use available mental and emotional health resources as they begin to 

navigate the weight of this tragedy.  

The Governor added the ongoing investigation is being led by DPS Texas Rangers and the Uvalde Police 

Department and supported by DPS Highway Patrol and Criminal Investigation, DPS Aircraft and Intelligence, 

and DPS Crime and Victim Support. Additionally, the Texas Division of Emergency Management (TDEM), 

Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI), U.S. Drug Enforcement Administration, U.S. Department of Homeland 

Security, U.S. Border Patrol, San Antonio Police Department, San Antonio Fire Department, and other local 

law officials are also providing resources in support of the investigation.  

Texans in the Uvalde community are strongly encouraged to use mental health resources provided by federal, 

state, and local partners in the area, including: Family Resource Center in Uvalde County Fairplex, Uvalde 

Civic Center school crisis teams, Texas Child Mental Health Consortium, Bluebonnet Children's Advocacy 

Center, and counseling services provided by the Texas Health and Human Services Commission and TEA. 

DPS and FBI are also providing mental health services for law enforcement officers. The Uvalde District 

Attorney's Office for Victim Services is also available by phone at 830-278-2916. 

 

Press release: May 25, 2022 
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Download our 

Conference Brochure 

CLICK HERE 

https://nysacop.memberclicks.net/assets/CONF_Reg_Kit_Queensbury2022.pdf
https://nysacop.memberclicks.net/assets/CONF_Reg_Kit_Queensbury2022.pdf
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Register Now for the 120th Annual Training Conference of the  

New York State Association of Chiefs of Police 

Queensbury Hotel, Glens Falls, New York 

July 24-27, 2022 

Click here for our conference announcement and brochure  

featuring more than 25 pages of details including: 

 

 Presenters and presentations 

 Extracurricular activities 

 Networking opportunities 

 Current listing of exhibitors displaying a variety of products & services 

 Dual tracks this year—our traditional main track (gold heading in brochure), and a new 

Police Executive Training Track (blue heading in brochure) for new and aspiring police 

executives. This curriculum features topics and presentations of special interest for 

those in the early stages of the executive career. 

Check this link often as we continue to update our presentations and exhibitors! 

https://nysacop.memberclicks.net/assets/CONF_Reg_Kit_Queensbury2022.pdf
https://nysacop.memberclicks.net/assets/CONF_Reg_Kit_Queensbury2022.pdf
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  Podcast describes content and changes to 2022 Law Enforcement Handbook—Click Here 

 

Last month’s winner of a free New York State Law Enforcement Handbook was 

Chief Patrick Garey (Endicott PD) for correctly answering our monthly trivia 

question. Congratulations Chief Garey! —your free New York State Law 

Enforcement Handbook is on the way from Blue 360° Media! 

Monthly Winner! 

https://nysacop.memberclicks.net/assets/Podcasts/APB206_Law-Enforcement-Handbook-2022.mp3


13 

     CHIEFLY SPEAKING 

13 

Pond5 
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Commissioner-Sheriff Thomas A. Gleason Retires 
 

(Hawthorne, NY) -- Commissioner-Sheriff Thomas A. Gleason of the Department of Public Safety 

will retire on June 3, capping a 39-year career with the Westchester County Police. He has served as 

commissioner for almost four years. 

 

Gleason was appointed commissioner-sheriff by County Executive George Latimer in Aug. 2018. The 

County Executive thanked Gleason for his four decades of service to Westchester County and its 

residents. 

Gleason said it has been a privilege to lead the Westchester County Police and he thanked Latimer for 

trusting him to oversee the department, 

which has 301 police officers, 79 

civilian employees and a $66 million 

annual budget. During his career, 

Gleason has served in every division 

and held every rank in the County 

Police: police officer, detective, 

sergeant, lieutenant, captain, inspector, 

chief inspector and commissioner-

sheriff. 

 

Latimer said: “He has literally done 

every assignment in the Department. He 

has performed admirably in each of 

those positions and he has performed 

admirably as commissioner of the 

department since 2018. I want to thank 

Tom Gleason for a job well done, for a 

career well served. We are very appreciative of his great service.” 

Gleason holds a Bachelor of Arts Degree in Political Science/Economics from Fordham University in 

the Bronx, NY. He also is a graduate of the FBI National Academy 200th Session, Quantico, Virginia. 

 

“It has been an honor and a privilege to serve this County. I especially want to thank the County 

Executive for having the faith and confidence to allow me to cap my law enforcement career by 

leading our Department these past four years,” Gleason said. 

 

“I am so proud of the men and women of the County Police and of the great work they do every day to 

keep the people of Westchester safe. Throughout the past few years with all the challenges we have 

(Continued on page 15) 

Commissioner-Sheriff Thomas Gleason 

Photo: Westchester County Police Department 
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faced, from the pandemic to the police reform process, they continued to demonstrate the 

commitment and professionalism that make them second to none,” Gleason said. 

 

Gleason began his law enforcement career when he joined the Department of Public Safety in 

January 1983. After graduating from the Westchester County Academy, he was assigned to the 

Patrol Division. He was appointed Detective in 1987 and worked in the General Investigations 

and Welfare Fraud Units. 

 

In 1989, he was promoted to Sergeant and returned to the Uniform Patrol Division until 1990, 

when he was reassigned to the Detective Division and served as both Executive Officer and 

Commanding Officer of the Warrant-Fugitive Unit. 

 

In 1993, he was reassigned to the Civil Division as the Executive Officer, and in 1994, he was 

promoted to Lieutenant and remained in the Civil Division as Commanding Officer. 

In 1997, Gleason returned to the Detective Division as Commanding Officer of the Narcotics 

Unit, during which time the unit affected one of the largest cocaine and cash seizures in the 

history of the department (97 kilos of cocaine and over $1.2 million dollars in cash). 

 

In 1998, Gleason was assigned as Commanding Officer of the General Investigations Unit, and 

served in that capacity until 2003, when he was assigned as Commanding Officer of the Office 

of Professional Responsibility and Special Investigations. 

 

In 2007, he was promoted to Captain and assigned as the Commanding Officer of the 

Investigative Services (Detective) Division. 

 

In 2010, Gleason was assigned as the Commanding Officer of the Patrol Services Division, 

serving there until 2012, when he was promoted to Inspector and assigned as the Executive 

Officer of Field Services, which oversees both the Patrol and Special Operations Divisions. 

 

In 2014, he was assigned as Commanding Officer of the Support Services Division. 

On August 3, 2018, he was promoted to Chief Inspector and subsequently named Commissioner

-Sheriff -- the first department member in more than 25 years to hold the Department’s top post. 

 

Press release—Westchester County Police; May 24, 2022 

(Continued from page 14) 
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Look Before You Lock 

Heatstroke Prevention Materials Available for Your Local Initiatives 

Pediatric vehicular heatstroke is the leading cause of non-crash, vehicle-related death for children in the 

United States, resulting in 906 fatalities among children 14 and younger from 1998-present. [Organization’s 

Name] is working closely with the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA) to remind 

parents and caregivers about the dangers of pediatric vehicular heatstroke, and that it could happen to anyone. 

Make sure it doesn’t happen to your family: before walking away from your vehicle, Look Before You Lock. 

Never leave a child unattended in a vehicle, even for a few minutes.  

In 2021, there were 23 preventable deaths of children in vehicles. In 2020, there were 25 deaths. These 

numbers were down considerably from 53 deaths per year in 2018 and 2019. Families staying home during 

2020 and 2021 may have contributed to this decline.  

NHTSA has several resources to assist you in getting the word out to your community. Fact sheets, images 

(like the one below), press releases, and social media announcements, in English and Spanish—to help spread 

the word to Look Before Y ou Lock.  

Go to trafficsafetymarketing.gov   

https://www.trafficsafetymarketing.gov/get-materials
https://www.trafficsafetymarketing.gov/get-materials/child-safety/heatstroke-prevention
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Looking Back… 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chief Emanuel Perrott of the Newburgh Police Department 

NYSACOP Member in 1915 
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You Know I Know All the Answers  

When I was the commander of a highway patrol office, I was also teaching at the local community college.  

In one of my classes, I had a student named Candice.  She was the smartest person in the class.  Her 

boyfriend was also a student in that same class.  At the end of every class I would give out two test 

questions and the answers to encourage students to stay to the very end of class.  Candace always got an A 

on every exam.  One night, she asked me if she could leave early due to a family commitment.  I told her it 

was no problem.  Towards the end of the class, she started to walk out of the room.  I called out to her 

before she left.  I said, “Candice, you know you won’t get the test answers tonight.” She smiled and said, 

“You know I know all the answers.”  I replied, “I know”. 

A few days later, I was notified that our units were working a fatal accident.  I responded to the location 

and observed the badly damaged vehicle and a body blanket over someone.  I asked the officer about the 

accident.  He advised a young woman drifted off the roadway, over-corrected and swerved back into the 

opposing lane where she was struck by a large vehicle.  She was killed on impact.  He then handed me her 

driver’s license.  The name was the same as Candice.  My stomach dropped.  I reached down, lifted the 

blanket and tears came to my eyes as I realized it was my Candice.  I then saw her cell phone which kept 

ringing over and over.  I looked at the screen and the calls were from “Mom”. 

I told the coroner on site that I had to make the death notification myself.  As I pulled into their parking 

area, her boyfriend (my other student) was pacing back and forth outside.  As I started to get out of the car, 

he said, “Mr. S., what are you doing here?”  I couldn’t speak and he said, “No.”  I broke down and said, 

“I’m sorry”, as I reached out to hug him.  He started to punch me over and over in the chest as he yelled, 

“No”.  I just tried to hold him close to me.  It didn’t end there.  I then had to go inside and tell her parents.  

I’ll never forget her or that day  

 

The author served four years in the United States Marine Corps, and retired as an Assistant Chief with the 

California Highway Patrol. He resides in Bakersfield, CA. If you have a personal “Cop Tale” to share, please 

contact Brian at bmsmith778@gmail.com  

    COP TALES 

   ASST. CHIEF/RET. BRIAN SMITH,  

   CALIFORNIA HIGHWAY PATROL       
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Training Calendar 

Check out these training opportunities specially 

selected for New York State law enforcement 

leaders; with links for registration and questions. 

DO you have a training event you would like to 

share? Email us at APB@nychiefs.org  

MPTC Use of Force for Correction Officers Online Training 

Questions 

Crash Management Courses (Erie and Westchester Cos.) - 

(various dates 2022-2023) Announcement  Register Erie  

Register Westchester  Questions 

Open-Source Intelligence (NCTC) - (various dates/locations) 

Free Register  Questions 

Officer Wellness Toolbox Training: Wellness/Suicide Prevention Training (Oneida Co.)   June 3 

Register  Questions 

N-DEx System Batch Search Workshop (RISS) - June 9, 10 AM and 2 PM ET  Info 

N-DEx Subscription Feature Workshop - June 15, 10 AM and 2 PM ET Info 

Suicide Prevention for Lockups—Instructor Level (Free)  

(Steuben Co. June 6-7; Orange Co. Aug. 16-17, Saratoga Co. Sept 7-8)  

Prerequisites  Register   Questions 

DWI Documentation and Testimony Course—Erie Co. June 14; Columbia Co. July 21;   

Register  Questions 

Sex Trafficking: Understanding the Crime and Preparing a Winning Case—Hilbert College—Free; 

June 16, 17 Info E-mail 

DRE Training/Certification—Phase I & II June 6-17 (Suffolk;) Phase III Jax, FL June 26-Jul. 3 

Application  Questions 

Basic Crime Prevention Through Environmental Design (CPTED) Training Course— 

Monroe Co. June 21-23; Oneida Co. Aug 23-25; Schenectady Co. Sep 20-22  Questions 

IPTM Pedestrian/Bicycle Crash Investigation Course—Free (Westchester) Jun. 27– Jul 1  

Announcement Register  Questions  

Basic Crime Prevention Through Environmental Design (CPTED) Training Course— 

Monroe Jun 21-23;  Rockland Jul 19-21;  Oneida Aug 23-25;  Schenectady Sep 20-22; Questions 

New York State Assn. of Chiefs of Police Annual Training Conference (Glens Falls) July 24-27 

Brochure Main Track Police Exec Track Questions 

ALERRT Active Shooter Level 1- Train the Trainer (Westchester) June 20-24 Register Questions  
(Continued on page 21) 

mailto:APB@nychiefs.org?subject=Training%20Announcement%20Recommendation%20for%20Chiefly%20Speaking%20News
https://www.criminaljustice.ny.gov/ops/training/other/Use_of_Force_for_Correction_Officers/story_html5.html
mailto:michael.puckett@dcjs.ny.gov
https://apps.cio.ny.gov/apps/mediacontact/public/download.cfm?attachment_uuid=35C5D5E7-CC70-1AC7-FF626D0F5A241CEB
https://www.surveygizmo.com/s3/6874990/Crash-Management-Series-Erie-County-2022
https://www.surveygizmo.com/s3/6880389/Crash-Management-Series-Westchester-County-2023
mailto:bert.bouchey@dcjs.ny.gov
https://nctc.counterdrug.org/training/course-descriptions/open-source-intelligence/
mailto:bert.bouchey@dcjs.ny.gov
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.surveygizmo.com%2Fs3%2F6839826%2FOfficer-Wellness-Toolbox-Training&data=05%7C01%7CScott.Neff%40dcjs.ny.gov%7Ce126586e55594f8bfb0108da2797235d%7Cf46cb8ea79004d108ceb80e8c1c81ee7%7C0%7C0%257
mailto:scott.neff@dcjs.ny.gov
https://nysacop.memberclicks.net/assets/docs/RISS_Online%20Workshops_2020_3.pdf
https://nysacop.memberclicks.net/assets/docs/RISS_Online%20Workshops_2020_3.pdf
https://apps.cio.ny.gov/apps/mediacontact/public/download.cfm?attachment_uuid=997C2923-9A8C-2907-6E4A913C4C3B0702
https://www.surveygizmo.com/s3/6845984/Suicide-Prevention-in-County-Jails-and-Police-Lockups-Instructor-Level-Training-copy
mailto:rana.meehan@omh.ny.gov
https://survey.alchemer.com/s3/6832433/DWI-Documentation-and-Testimony-Course
mailto:john.funk@dcjs.ny.gov
https://nysacop.memberclicks.net/assets/Sex-Trafficking-June2022.pdf
mailto:bdelarosa@hilbert.edu
https://trafficsafety.ny.gov/event/drug-recognition-expert-training-dre-interviews-phase-1-2-5
mailto:Renee.Borden@dmv.ny.gov
https://survey.alchemer.com/s3/6805812/Basic-CPTED-Monroe-County
https://survey.alchemer.com/s3/6805832/Basic-CPTED-Oneida-County
https://survey.alchemer.com/s3/6805839/Basic-CPTED-Schenectady-County
mailto:Joseph.Cortez@dcjs.ny.gov?subject=Question%20about%20Basic%20Crime%20Prevention%20Course
https://apps.cio.ny.gov/apps/mediacontact/public/download.cfm?attachment_uuid=32611607-FC97-D420-8CE8E6A48D92643A
https://www.surveygizmo.com/s3/6514995/IPTM-Pedestrian-Bicycle-Crash-Investigation
mailto:bert.bouchey@dcjs.ny.gov
https://survey.alchemer.com/s3/6805812/Basic-CPTED-Monroe-County
https://survey.alchemer.com/s3/6805822/Basic-CPTED-Rockland-County
https://survey.alchemer.com/s3/6805832/Basic-CPTED-Oneida-County
https://survey.alchemer.com/s3/6805839/Basic-CPTED-Schenectady-County
mailto:Joseph.Cortez@dcjs.ny.gov
https://www.nychiefs.org/assets/CONF_Reg_Kit_Queensbury2022.pdf
https://nysacop.memberclicks.net/memberregistration2022#/
https://nysacop.memberclicks.net/executivetrainingtrack2022#/
mailto:apb@nychiefs.org?subject=Conference%20Questions%20from%20Chiefly%20Speaking%20News%20link
https://www.criminaljustice.ny.gov/ops/training/calendar.htm
mailto:daniel.nedwell@dcjs.ny.gov
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Contact Us  
 

Share your stories, photographs,  

comments and questions: 
 

Office: 518-355-3371 

Fax: 518-571-1212 
 

Editor: 

Chief/Ret. Mark A. Spawn 

APB@nychiefs.org 
 

Visit us on the web at www.nychiefs.org 

New York State Association  

of Chiefs of Police 

3177 Latta Rd., # 230 

Rochester, NY 14612 

 

 

Supervisor Leadership Institute (FBI-LEEDA) —June 20-24 

(Bath NY) Info  Register  Questions 

MPTC Basic School Resource Officer Course (Saratoga Co. 

Jul. 25-29) (Livingston Co. Aug. 22-26) Register  Questions  

Crisis Intervention Team Training—Aug. 8-12 Cortland Co.—

Info  

Interview and Interrogation Training Seminar—Sept. 15-16 

(9AM-5PM—Cortland Co.—Info 

Public Safety Symposium—Detail and Registration to be 

announced soon—Sept. 27-29  Questions  Symposium Trailer 

  

(Continued from page 20) 

 

 

 

Retiring Soon? 

You are still a valued member!  

Check your NYSACOP Profile to ensure that  

your email and address preferences are updated 

so that you continue to receive our  

notifications and publications.  

Go to the Members tab at nychiefs.org 

mailto:APB@nychiefs.org
https://nysacop.memberclicks.net/assets/SLI%206-22%20-flyer.pdf
https://fbileeda.org/events/event_list.asp?show=&group=&start=10%2F20%2F2016&end=&view=&cid=16267
mailto:jmcnelis@steubencountyny.gov
https://www.c-pass.org/basic-sro?utm_campaign=cc4b3a68-d5ae-40d7-a3cf-133a61710f90&utm_source=so&utm_medium=mail&cid=56ad73cd-18c1-454d-a2fc-c3c7d7fa1aa1
mailto:Daniel.nedwell@dcjs.ny.gov
https://nysacop.memberclicks.net/assets/2022%20CIT%20School%20flyer.pdf
https://nysacop.memberclicks.net/assets/Interviewiew.pdf
mailto:PublicSafetySymposium@dcjs.ny.gov
https://youtu.be/aURi1-5oPwk
https://www.nychiefs.org/
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                                                                              CHIEFLY SPEAKING                                    

Officers & Staff  
 

President: 
Chief Timothy Parisi 
Ilion Police Department 

 
1st Vice President  
Chief Kevin Sylvester 
Ossining Police Department 
 
2nd Vice President 
Chief Joseph Sinagra 
Saugerties Police Department 

 

3rd Vice President 

Chief Shawn Heubusch 

Batavia Police Department 

 

Executive Director:  

Chief (Ret.) Patrick Phelan  

 

Director, Research, Development & Training:  

Chief (Ret.) Mark Spawn 

 

Treasurer: Asst. Chief (Ret.) Stephen Conner 

 

Immediate Past President 

Chief John Aresta 

Malverne Police Department 

 

GTSC Liaison: 

Chef/Ret. Daniel Denz 
 
 

Board of Governors 
 
Past President 
Chief Michael Lefancheck  
Baldwinsville Police Department 
 
Zone 1 
Chief Martin Flatley 
Southold Police Department 
 
Zone 2 
Commissioner Kenneth O. Jackson  
Garden City Police Department 
 
Zone 3 
Asst. Chief Sean Montgomery 
MTA 
 
Zone 4 
Chief Gregory Austin 
Rye Brook Police Department 
 
Zone 5 
Chief Dominick Blasko 
Crawford Police Department 
  
Zone 6 
Chief Michael D. Woods 
Colonie Police Department 
 
Zone 7 
Chief Michael J. Crowell 
Manlius Police Department 
 
Zone 8 
Chief Patrick J. Garey 
Endicott Police Department 
 
Zone 9 
vacant 
 
Zone 10 
Chief Shane Krieger 
East Aurora Police Department 
 
Retired Member Rep. 
Chief (Ret.) Joseph DelBianco/Mamaroneck 
 
Liaisons 

U.S. Attorney’s Ofc.—Chief (Ret.) Samuel M. Palmiere 

NYPD—Dep. Comm. Oleg Chernyavsky  

State University Police—Chief Chris Bartolomei 
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Check out the 

March edition 

of our 

magazine,  

The Chief’s 

Chronicle. 

 

Click on 

Publications  

at nychiefs.org 

https://www.nychiefs.org/assets/ChiefsChronicle/The_Chiefs_Chronicle_Dec2020.pdf
https://www.nychiefs.org/assets/ChiefsChronicle/The_Chiefs_Chronicle_Dec2020.pdf
https://www.nychiefs.org/assets/ChiefsChronicle/NY%20CHIEFS%20SEPT%202021_FINAL.pdf

